
Deceiving and Undeceiving in Early
American Art and Culture

Highly anticipated among scholars of American art and American cultural history
alike, Wendy Bellion’s Citizen Spectator is among the most significant book-
length studies of early American art to appear in print during the past decade.
Derived from Bellion’s 2001 Northwestern University dissertation, it is
indispensable, as ambitious and important as Margaretta M. Lovell’s Art in a
Season of Revolution: Painters, Artisans, and Patrons in Early America (2005)
and Michael Gaudio’s Engraving the Savage: The New World and Techniques of
Civilization (2008).
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Philadelphia was at once a “thriving intellectual, social, and commercial hub,”
a “hothouse of political inquiry,” and a “laboratory for looking, a place where
the visual ideologies of the early republic could be put to the test of objects
and experiences”

As the dust jacket indicates, Citizen Spectator is the “first book-length
exploration of illusionistic art in the early United States.” Unlike the much-
studied optical devices, hoaxes, and trompe l’oeil paintings of the later
nineteenth century, Bellion’s world of illusion has received only passing
mention or fragmentary treatment. She makes a case for its importance by
underlining the relations between “early national cultures of art and politics”
(11). Citizen Spectator “contends that illusions functioned to exercise and
hone skills of looking” (5). “During an era in which the senses were
politicized as agents of knowledge and action,” Bellion writes, “public
exhibitions of illusions challenged Americans to demonstrate their perceptual
aptitude. Thresholds for the practice and performance of discernment,
deceptions made exhibition rooms into spaces of citizen formation” (ibid.). To
see clearly, to live “undeceived,” Bellion argues, were primary concerns for
Americans in the earliest years of the United States. Although she occasionally
ventures north to Boston, south to Washington, D.C., and across the Atlantic,
she focuses on early national Philadelphia and the well-known Peale family of
artists, scientists, and entrepreneurs. As the “second-largest city in the
British Atlantic world,” the “site of the Revolutionary and Continental
congresses of the 1770s and 1780s [and] the seat of the federal government
during the 1790s,” Philadelphia was at once a “thriving intellectual, social,
and commercial hub,” a “hothouse of political inquiry,” and a “laboratory for
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looking, a place where the visual ideologies of the early republic could be put
to the test of objects and experiences” (8).

Bellion builds her argument about the interdependency of deception and
discernment in early national America by attending to objects as diverse as
optical instruments, public exhibits and museum displays, paintings both large
and small, printed matter of many different sorts, drawings, maps, as well as
the built environment, which she has in many cases painstakingly re-imagined or
reconstructed. Obviously, much of the documentation is visual, and the book is
generously and appropriately illustrated with 12 color plates and more than 80
black-and-white illustrations. Although the black-and-white illustrations are
very good, the color plates, grouped near the center of the volume, are too
dark in tonality. Of the works I have seen in person that Bellion is describing
and analyzing, virtually all are impressive, indeed wonderfully subtle. In the
main the color plates do not do the original objects justice.

Chapter 1, “Theaters of Visuality,” introduces the “late-eighteenth-century
culture of visual curiosity” in Philadelphia that preceded and primed the
populace for later trompe l’oeil paintings (17). Perpetual motion machines, an
anamorphic print of a horse, solar microscopes, and phantasmagorias, for
example, fostered the capacious perceptual capacity that was the cornerstone of
a discerning citizenry. In the second chapter, “The Politics of Discernment,”
Bellion offers a dense and impressive reading of Charles Willson
Peale’s Staircase Group (Portrait of Raphaelle and Titian Ramsay Peale) of
1795, contextualizing the work in relation to its production for and siting in
the Columbianum exhibition in the Pennsylvania State House. As Bellion points
out, “[T]he Columbianum exhibition transformed a chamber designed for political
deliberation into a space for looking” (65). A virtuosic display of
illusionism, the painting takes the shape of a doorway and pictures two of
Charles Willson Peale’s sons at the threshold of a sharply turning and upwardly
winding staircase. Period debates about representation and transparency in
government between Federalists and Antifederalists are as critical for
Bellion’s case here as is the contemporaneous development in Philadelphia of
the nation’s first art academy, museum, and then current aesthetics and art
theory. Whereas Federalists favored a big government led by a “natural
aristocracy,” which inevitably led to accusations of monarchism,
Antifederalists argued for more radical, democratic values, and they were
particularly mistrustful of representation (73). During 1795, at the very
moment when the Staircase Group was first publicly displayed, Antifederalists
vigilantly attacked governmental secrecy at the State House, epitomized by
closed-door deliberations in the Senate concerning the controversial Jay’s
Treaty.

In Chapter 3, “Sight and the City,” Bellion deals with a group of twenty-eight
engravings by William and Thomas Birch. Dating to 1798-1800, the prints picture
sites around the city of Philadelphia. Bellion reads the engravings’ formal
peculiarities, including their imperfect perspective, not as flawed
draftsmanship but as signs of the Birches’ complex engagement with



Enlightenment values in their lived experience of the urban environment. While
“[t]o a certain extent,” she writes, “the prints reproduce [the] crucial
paradigms of order” that are “the grid and the market,” “the views undermine
the presumed logic and transparency of these systems through their distortions
of scale, their fracturing of perspectival space, and their fixation on certain
types of material objects” (122). The engravings, she suggests, “help
illuminate the dialectical nature of perception—its capacity for judgment and
susceptibility to deception—that was a central political and cultural concern
of the early republic” (ibid.). “Imitations and Originals” focuses on the
paired display in early nineteenth-century Philadelphia of trompe l’oeil rack
pictures and corresponding originals by one Samuel Lewis. This chapter
functions as a brilliant extension of the analysis of the Birches’ engravings.
Bellion shows us how Lewis’s trompe l’oeil pictures relate to his work not only
as a writing master, but also as a cartographer. Depicting motley collections
of paper—from pieces of newspaper and tickets for the theater and exhibitions,
to small books and pamphlets, playing cards and business cards—tacked between
diagonally organized ribbons in a shallow picture plane, Lewis’s pictures are
themselves works on paper, composed in graphite, ink, and watercolor. If, to
this point in the volume, there were any doubt in the reader’s mind as to the
intelligence of early American trompe l’oeil representation, here it is
dispelled. Lewis is as witty as he is technically proficient. Ultimately, the
display together of Lewis’s trompe l’oeil renderings and their models
encouraged the development of “judgment” in the early national populace—it
showed viewers how “to distinguish image from object, copy from original”
(210).

In Chapter 5 Bellion considers an amusement popular in the early nineteenth
century—the “Invisible Lady.” This “rational recreation” challenged audiences
to explain the source of a woman’s voice in a room possessed of various
displays of speaking trumpets, but no visible human body. As Bellion notes,
“[P]rint helped generate an audience for aural illusion outside the actual
space of the exhibition hall,” thus broadening access to this and other similar
amusements (239). These amusements also mark a transition toward Romanticism.
Although “sensory discernment was still critical to maintaining civic order,”
as time went on a cultural fascination with irrationality became hitched to
late Enlightenment cultural practices (245). At the peak of its popularity
(during Jefferson’s presidency) the Invisible Lady prompted audience
experiences that resonated with renewed criticism of governmental secrecy. The
chapter closes with ruminations on the Invisible Lady and debates circa 1800
about women’s voices. In the “reactionary” environment of the turn of the
century—following the publication of Mary Wollstonecraft’s A Vindication of the
Rights of Woman (1792)—”the Invisible Lady put female orality on
display…function[ing] to reflect the emerging limits on female speech” (275).
“Even as it modeled the range of female vision and voice,” writes Bellion, “the
exhibition occasioned a symbolic containment of female authority” (280).
“[A]ttempts to bring the Invisible Lady into visibility reveal the extent to
which discernment itself was a gendered construction” (ibid.). The final
chapter, Chapter 6, deals with a new type of illusionistic painting that



developed in the United States in the 1820s. Modeled on François-Marius
Granet’s The Choir of the Capuchin Church in Rome (1814-1815), first displayed
in a Philadelphia gallery in 1820, such pictures were all about absorption in
art over and against discernment. Rembrandt Peale’s Patriae Pater (ca.
1824)—the so-called “porthole” portrait of George Washington—is Bellion’s
central example of this new kind of painting. Explicated in light of the waxing
culture of Romanticism, including phantasmagoria shows, as well as the Second
Great Awakening, such images celebrated visual fantasy, memory, and escapism,
placing them at odds with the earlier culture of discernment.

The contributions of Citizen Spectator are manifold. Bellion shows the merits
of careful study and contextualization of topics in a period of the history of
American art that is still very much overlooked, if not demonized, for its
seeming lack of aesthetic and intellectual value. By looking with patience at a
type of painting that has been disparaged historically by critics and aesthetic
theorists (i.e. trompe l’oeil), Bellion demonstrates why we ought to take this
sort of representation more seriously than we often have: if such pictures are
playful, their play is a form of considerable pictorial intelligence. The
creativity and skill with which Bellion analyzes the interrelatedness of art
and politics offer a model for anyone interested in expansive thinking about
the interactions of these two topics. Throughout I admired the ways in which
she thought long and hard about contingencies of display, whether working out
in detail the locations for which specific trompe l’oeil paintings were
designed, or considering how idiosyncrasies of period exhibition practices
contributed to surprising juxtapositions of art objects and spaces with what we
have come to think of as non-art objects and spaces. For anyone who holds out
hope that the history of early American art can be productively separated from
the history of early American culture more generally, this book sounds a death
knell. And against those who would oppose cultural spectacle and the
cultivation of self-awareness, Bellion tenders this provocation.

Race, gender, and class are mentioned here and there throughout the volume,
though it is only in the fifth chapter that Bellion addresses one of these
categories of difference—gender—at length. Given the limited access many people
had to the artworks and exhibits she describes, Bellion emphasizes that the
“citizen spectator” of her book is, generally speaking, raced (white), gendered
(male), and classed (not very poor). Although there are additional ways in
which Bellion could have dealt with difference in the book—I was surprised, for
instance, that she did not talk more in Chapter 6 about the forcefully
marginalized black servant figures around which Henry Sargent’s dinner and tea
party paintings of the 1820s are organized—she is overall quite self-conscious
in explaining how forms of social and cultural bias informed ideas about and
access to technologies for the development of discernment or judgment in the
early United States. Her claim at the end of Chapter 5 that “[a]gainst the
rhetorics of discernment and judgment that pervaded cultural constructions of
citizenship, the [Invisible Lady] demonstrated that not all Americans had equal
access to visuality” made me wonder what it means to cultivate self-awareness
in the absence of an egalitarian society or citizenry (280). Bellion suggests



that the culture of illusionism functioned ideologically to naturalize the
bonds between white male privilege, seeing, and self-awareness. In this sense,
the objects and displays she analyzes deceived even in undeceiving.

Despite the many bold moves one finds throughout Citizen Spectator, the book’s
conclusion focuses rather predictably on the later history of trompe l’oeil in
the nineteenth-century United States. I would have preferred to read here about
how the subject of Bellion’s book resonates today. Indeed, I was struck by how
much early American illusionistic artworks could resemble contemporary
illusionistic artworks. Consider the “trompe l’oeil grotto” in the Peale
Museum, which calls to mind the Space Division Pieces (beginning 1976) of the
Light and Space artist James Turrell. Like Peale’s grotto, Turrell’s
installations confront the viewer with a heightened sense of perceptual self-
awareness; Turrell achieves this by presenting what appears at first to be a
large-scale abstract canvas hanging in a dimly lit gallery, but which upon
further inspection turns out to be a rectangular recess cut into the gallery
wall.

The closest parallels in contemporary art for Bellion’s politically engaged
works promoting discernment or judgment are what the art historian Carrie
Lambert-Beatty has called “parafictions.” A global phenomenon, exemplified in
the production of Michael Blum, 01.ORG, The Yes Men, and The Atlas Group, such
works constitute spectacular ruses that conflate fact and fiction; they are
characterized by “purposeful deception.” Whether what Lambert-Beatty writes of
this art could be said of the artworks and exhibitions Bellion describes
in Citizen Spectator is an open question: “Parafictions train us in skepticism
and doubt, but also, oddly, in belief.” Parafictions help to “work facts
alive.” For Lambert-Beatty what separates the contemporary culture of
parafictional art from earlier cultures of trompe l’oeil is the work it does to
resuscitate conceptions of truth, knowledge, and factuality, all laid low in
postmodernity. We might say that in the early United States no such
resuscitation was yet necessary. Whatever the differences between illusionistic
art in the early republic and illusionistic art today, the continued aesthetic
and political importance of deceiving and discerning suggests that Citizen
Spectator should enjoy a wide readership. We will want to think more about its
relevance to and implications for art and life in the present.
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